
Town of Meridian Hills
Minutes of Town Council Meeting
January 11th, 2010
 
President Rush called the meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7 pm.  The meeting was held in the library of the Early Childhood Learning Center at Park Tudor School
In Attendance:

Jim Rush, President
Terry O’Brien, Councilor

Walter Freihofer, Councilor



Mike Russo, Town Marshall
Brad Eckerle, Town Engineer



John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer



Bernie Bruno, Assistant Clerk – Treasurer



Joe Hawkins, Attorney sitting in for Sue Beesley, Town Attorney
Residents in Attendance:    Brian Touhy
Following the Pledge of Allegiance,  
President Rush presented and read the “State of the Town”,   a year summary of 2009 actions and accomplishments.   The State of the Town will be published in the upcoming Town of Meridian Hills Newsletter.
The Council proceeded with election of President for 2010.   Councilor O’Brien nominated Jim Rush to serve as President of the Council for 2010.   Motion was seconded and approved by a vote of 2-0 with Councilor Rush abstaining.
Police Report
Town Marshall Mike Russo submitted the January Police report.  He commented on resident Brian Touhy in attendance at the meeting, and stated that he would be remiss if he didn’t acknowledge in remembrance of Brian’s father, Jim Touhy, who served the Town of Meridian Hills as a Councilor and long time resident.
Marshall Russo reported that the Town received a $1000 donation from Randy Tobias.   He expressed his grateful appreciation for Tobias continued support of the Town.   The money will be placed in the fund used for continued education, training, and development of the Town’s Police Department.
Marshall Russo was notified by MECA ( Metropolitan Emergency Communications Agency) that MECA will no longer service or maintain laptops for the Police Dept.   Marshall Russo will have a proposal to present to the Town at a future Council meeting, as the laptops have been of great benefit to Town Officers in performing duties.  
Town Attorney
Attorney Joe Hawkins for Sue Beesley, Town Attorney reminded Clerk –Treasurer Taylor to publish an annual notice of regularly scheduled Town Council Meetings..    Attorney Hawkins commented on some outstanding issues.   He updated the status of a 2009 auto accident that damaged a Town sign,  and commented that this is still being pursued.
The Snow Removal Agreement was discussed and a question arose on whether the modified agreement had been signed by the Town and the Contractor.     Clerk – Treasurer Taylor thought that the document had been received, but would check into the issue.  ARW Trucking is the new contractor for the 2009-2010 winter season.
Approval of Minutes
The Council approved by a vote of 3-0, the minutes from the November 9th, 2009 Council Meeting and the Town Special Council Meeting on November 23rd, 2009
New Business:
Resident and Attorney Brian Touhy representing John Jessup presented to the Council the Variance Petition.    Proposed Variance of Development Standards for Lots #52 and #53 Pennridge was discussed briefly at the Council in November, 2009.     Attorney Touhy explained that the variance was to run a private drive to the two lots.    He identified the location and presented letters from all of the surrounding neighbors that had been contacted about plans.
Councilor Freihofer explained he had requested a continuance the December meeting to January in order for all neighbors to be contacted .    Further questions about drainage and using terms private driveway versus private drive were discussed.      Town Engineer Eckerle discussed vacating the right of way or abandon the property along the west side of Park Tudor, so that Central would not be allowed to continue and connect to Pennridge.
Councilor Freihofer made a motion to support the variance as represented.   Motion was approved by a vote of 3-0.
Report of Town Engineer
Engineer Brad Eckerle, Crossroads Engineering, P.C., submitted a written report to the council.  
Engineer Eckerle commented on the replacement of culvert crossing Morningside Drive just north of 75th Street.   This work was done by DPW and not directed by the Town.
Engineer Eckerle reported that the contracts were in place for the 75th Street Improvements – ARRA ( American Recovery and Reinvestment Act ).    The inspection contract between the Town and Crossroads Engineering, P.C  had been processed and approved.  The paving contractor, Calumet Civil Contractors, anticipates starting work in April or May with completion by June 1st.  Engineer Eckerle requested that the Clerk Treasure issue a notice to proceed to Crossroads Engineering, P.C in order to schedule the pre-construction meeting with Calumet Civil Contractors.
Engineer Eckerle reported that the Town Entry Signs were completed in December at 80th & Meridian, 64th & Spring Mill, and 79th & Spring Mill.   Seeding of the locations will occur in the spring.
Engineer Eckerle commented on Drainage issues being discussed with DPW.  Bill Bowman, DPW is checking on the status of Tile cleaning on Pennsylvania St across from First Congregational Church.    There was further discussion on an M.O.U with DPW and Town.   Councilor Freihofer explained 2009 legislation on taxing districts that created funding opportunities for the Town to address drainage problems.
The Council renewed discussion on Snow Removal Agreement for the 2009 -2010 Winter Season. .   Councilor O’Brien commented positively on the work provided.   President Rush requested a Communication Protocol for the Town with the Contractor.  Clerk-Treasurer Taylor agreed to be the key point of contact with the Contractor.   Council agreed that the issue of Safety on Town Streets was of primary importance.    Any Police Officer, Town Councilor, may call the contractor for service if observed street conditions require contractor’s service. All of the Councilors expressed their support and willingness to assist.
Clerk – Treasurer Taylor agreed to inquire about whether ARW Trucking has trucks with rubber blades.  He also commented Alan Whitaker, President of ARW Trucking welcomed any feedback.   With any new Contractor there may be some areas of streets that are overlooked and ARW was making an effort to error on the side of providing extra than too little service.
Engineer Eckerle reported on the Decorative Street Name Signs.   In planning to meet recommended federal guidelines by 2018,   the lettering size of the signs would increase to 4 inch lettering.   The result would be a significant increase in pricing for the signs from $698 to approximately $1100.   Discussion followed.   Councilor Freihofer asked for a “mock up” sign to visualize.    Issue was tabled to the next Council Meeting.
Report of Clerk Treasurer
Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported that four people on the Town Payroll received an accidental extra payment at the end of 2009.    Because the paychecks are paid every two weeks, there were 27 Fridays payments in 2009 rather than 26.    The issue is an accounting issue, as some of the work should have been accrued as an obligation for 2008.    He will report on the correction, reconciliation and resolution to the problem.   
Clerk Treasurer Taylor confirmed that the Finance Committee will meet on Weds, Feb 3rd.   He plans to report on the recommendations for Bank Deposits to gain optimized interest rate returns for the balance held by the Town.   
Clerk Treasurer Taylor will provide the year end reports at the upcoming Finance Committee meeting, and address any carry over spending obligations from 2009 to 2010.    
President Rush asked about the progress on finance report development from Peach Tree Software that was implemented last year.   Assistant Clerk Treasurer Bruno reported that the reports requested would come from some custom Crystal Reports that could be developed.  He stated that he would work with an available software consultant to determine how much it will cost to complete the task
Old Business
No Old Business to report or review.
New Business 
Engineer Eckerle requested Council Approval Vine & Branch proposal for Tree Removal at Arden Drive and Pennsylvania Streets near Arden Drive.   After further discussion,   Council approved by a vote of 2-0,  $5200 for the removal of the trees and vegetation at the described 
location.   
Council discussed and approved 2010 Professional Service Agreement with Crossroads Engineering, P.C and Employment Agreement with Bingham McHale LLP.      Council voted 3-0 and commented positively on the work or the Town Engineer and Town Attorney.    
Clerk Treasurer Taylor suggested that the Council review and monitor quarterly the reconciliation of the legal retainer as changes to the agreement from 2008 to 2009 needed to be monitored or the Town would exceed its budget.   
Committee Reports
Streets & Thoroughfares Committee
Meeting will be held on Feb 3rd at First Congregational Church at 8:30 am
Finance Committee
Meeting will be held on Feb 3rd at First Congregational Church at 8:00 am, prior to the Streets & Thoroughfares Committee meeting.
Police and Safety Committee
Did not meet.
Development Standards & Residential Construction Committee
Councilor Freihofer reported that a resident had contacted the committee about a renovation at the residents home north of 73rd St and west of Pennsylvania.    He reported that no variance applied on the request.
After Council discussion, Councilor Freihofer agreed to review the name of the committee.  
Communication Committee
Councilor O’Brien submitted a draft of the January 2010 Town Newsletter for the Council’s review.    
Approval of Claims and Warrants
Clerk Treasurer Taylor submitted the following vouchers for December 2009 and January 2010. ($36,208.67)   Council approved by a vote of 3-0.
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	EFT
	Town Payroll  12/31/09-  1/13/10 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 1/14/10- 1/27/10 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	1913
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	76.67 

	1914
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	566.27 

	1915
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	279.18 

	1916
	Crossroads Engineering, P.C (Invoice 9750)
	
	
	2,015.00 

	1917
	Bingham, McHale- January retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 

	1917
	Bingham, McHale- Invoice #394976
	
	
	5,071.15 

	1917
	Bingham McHale- Invoice #400677
	
	
	5,955.12 

	1918
	ARW Trucking: Invoice 2009-3142
	
	
	1,625.00 

	1918
	ARW Trucking: Invoice 2009-3185
	
	
	2,000.00 

	1918
	ARW Trucking: Invoice 2009-3187
	
	
	2,000.00 

	1918
	ARW Trucking: Invoice 2009-3199
	
	
	1,000.00 

	1918
	ARW Trucking: Invoice 2009-3204
	
	
	1,000.00 

	1918
	ARW Trucking: Invoice 2009-3205
	
	
	312.50 

	1919
	Traffic Sign Inc. (Invoice 2009377)
	
	
	430.09 

	1920
	College BP (police car repairs #1050 & #1051)
	
	91.54 

	1921
	Waymire A.P.S. Inc.
	
	
	
	32.00 

	1922
	Bingham, McHale- (project under separate contract)
	2,623.80 

	1923
	Spinweb Internet Media
	
	
	100.00 

	1924
	Michael Russo: Reimbursement office supplies
	
	101.96 

	1924
	Michael Russo: Virus & security software renewal
	128.39 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$36,208.67 


Resident Forum
No comments to report.
Adjournment
There being no further business, President Rush adjourned the meeting at 8:25 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
John H.R Taylor
Clerk-Treasurer
Town of Meridian Hills

